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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed January 12, 2018.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

she sustained a compensable injury.  After reviewing the

entire record de novo, the Full Commission reverses the

administrative law judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission

finds that the claimant did not prove by a preponderance

of the evidence that she sustained a compensable injury. 

I.  HISTORY

Juliet Morrow, now age 56, testified that she had
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been employed as an archaeologist for the respondents

since 1997.  The claimant testified on cross-examination

that she began suffering from right shoulder problems in

approximately 2003, “after having been in the field for

a long time.”  The claimant testified that she was

treated with medication and physical therapy.     

The claimant treated with her primary care

physician, Dr. Michael E. Crawley, in December 2011: 

“In July was waterskiing and injured arms.  Now having

weakness and pain during activity.”  Dr. Crawley

assessed “Shoulder pain.”  Dr. Crawley referred the

claimant to Dr. Henry Stroope, who examined the claimant

on or about January 5, 2012:

Juliet Morrow is a new patient for me today. 
She is a very pleasant and cooperative 49-
year-old female who presents with the chief
complaint of bilateral shoulder pain.  She is
employed as a professor at Arkansas State
University in the Archaeology Department.  She
gives me the history of this past summer she
went water skiing for the first time in many,
many years, and after waterskiing, the
following day she could not lift either arm to
shoulder height or above.  She was having
bitter shoulder pain which slowly improved. 
Initially, the left side was worse than the
right, but now she finds that the right side
has continued to hurt more than the left, even
though both are still symptomatic....She
continues to complain of bilateral shoulder
pain....She has impingement signs in both
shoulders, again with forward elevation and
external rotation against resistance.  
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Dr. Stroope assessed “Bilateral shoulder

impingement syndrome.”  Dr. Stroope performed bilateral

shoulder injections.    

An MRI of the claimant’s right shoulder was taken

on February 1, 2012 with the following findings:

Moderate acromioclavicular hypertrophy on the
right side with periarticular edema, small
inferior bone spur of the distal clavicle. 
The rotator cuff is abnormal with abnormal
increased T2W signal in the supraspinatus
tendon along the undersurface of the tendon
and extending into the tendon suggestive of
partial thickness undersurface tear with
intrasubstance extension.  No definite full
thickness tear identified today.  The glenoid
labrum is grossly normal.  Biceps tendon lies
in the biceps groove.  Marrow signal in the
proximal humerus near the insertion site of
the supraspinatus tendon.  
IMPRESSION: ACROMIOCLAVICULAR HYPERTROPHY WITH
BONE SPUR FORMATION AND PARTIAL THICKNESS
UNDERSURFACE TEAR OF THE SUPRASPINATUS TENDON
AS DESCRIBED.  

Dr. Stroope reported on February 7, 2012, “Review

of the MRI images, especially on the right shoulder,

show AC joint degenerative change with profound inferior

distal clavicle and medial acromial spurring indenting

upon the supraspinatus tendon, and she also has changes

at the supraspinatus attachment, consistent with a

partial thickness rotator cuff tear....PLAN: As the

patient is still symptomatic on the right, especially

with activities, I would recommend arthroscopy of the
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right shoulder with arthroscopic subacromial

decompression, arthroscopic distal clavicle excision,

and possible arthroscopic rotator cuff repair.  She

would like to have this done and we will place her on

the operative schedule.”  

The record does not indicate that the claimant

underwent right shoulder surgery in 2012 as recommended

by Dr. Stroope.  The claimant treated with Dr. Jeremy P.

Swymn on March 7, 2012:

This is a 49 year old female who works at ASU
as an archeologist and has had bilateral
shoulder pain for a long period of time.  She
has had injections into her deltoid insertions
and she has pain with overhead activities. 
She tried physical therapy in 2003 and this
did not work.  She has had MRI’s on both
shoulders....MRI’s from NEA are reviewed which
on the right reveals a small partial thickness
articular sided rotator cuff tear.  These are
non-contrasted MRI’s.  There is some arthritic
change at the AC joint.

Dr. Swymn assessed “Bilateral rotator cuff bursitis

with small partial thickness tearing on the right....We

will do subacromial injections and proceed from there.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Swymn on

March 30, 2015: “She is back in today.  I saw her in

2012 and we injected both of her shoulders.  She has had

return of pain over the last year.  Now the pain is

anterolateral.  It is bothering her with any kind of
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overhead activity.”  Dr. Swymn assessed “Small rotator

cuff tear versus rotator cuff bursitis.”  Dr. Swymn

planned an injection and MR arthrogram.    

The parties stipulated that the employment

relationship existed at all pertinent times, “to include

September 15, 2016.”  The claimant testified on direct

examination:

Q.  And do you remember what you were doing
when you first experienced any symptoms in
your right shoulder that day of September
15th, 2016?

A.  I was loading up some containers in the
back of the pickup truck, the tailgate was
down, so that I could lift them up and -

Q.  Were you putting them in the truck or
taking them out of the truck?

A.  I was putting them in the truck.  

Q.  What was inside those containers?

A.  Soil.  

Q.  And about how many containers were placed
into that truck that day.  Do you know?

A.  Maybe six.

Q.  Okay.  Did you place all the containers
into that truck that day?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  Okay.  Let’s go to the first container. 
When you were - did you place the first
container from some place into the back of the
truck?
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A.  Yes.  

Q.  Okay.  Did you feel any symptoms during
that process?

A.  No.  

Q.  Did you place the second container from
somewhere into the back of the truck?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Same question, did you feel any symptoms
during that process?

A.  No.  

Q.  What about - the same question on the
third tub, did you put it from somewhere into
the truck?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And did you sense any - feel any symptoms
in your right shoulder or anywhere else with
regard to that process?

A.  No.  

Q.  What about the fourth tub?

A.  Maybe a little bit of a strain, but - 

Q.  Okay.  And where did you feel the strain
and what did it feel like?

A.  Between my elbow and my shoulder on the
right arm.  

Q.  And what did it feel like to you?

A.  Like a knife going into the bone.  

Q.  Okay.  And so, what did you do in response
to that symptom and the feeling?
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A.  I just decided I better not do anything
else....I didn’t lift anything else after
that.  

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the

claimant:

Q.  We talked a lot about this at your
deposition about the nature of the work you do
and the work you were doing in September 2016
and when I asked you about, was there a
particular time or a particular thing you were
doing that day, page 30 of the transcript, my
question is: “There’s not one thing you can
point to on that day where it suddenly started
hurting?”  Your response is: “No, that’s not
the way the shoulder works anyway.”  So my
question to you now is: Are you saying today
that you did hurt yourself at one particular
moment?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  So that’s not what you told me at your
deposition.

A.  Correct.  

Q.  So you’re saying today, at this hearing
today, that it was September 15, there was one
particular moment that day that you hurt
yourself?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And which particular moment are you saying
that it was?

A.  When I lifted the containers onto the
tailgate of the pickup truck.  

Q.  All right.  I heard you testify earlier
that there were six tubs and you didn’t feel
anything the first three.  You’re sure now it
was the fourth tub that you definitely hurt
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yourself. 

A.  No.  It was just painful on the fourth
one, but not to the extent that it did on the
fifth one.  So when I said gradual, what I
meant was, it gradually got torn, probably. 
What I experienced was a significant pain on
the last tub that I put into the truck.  

Q.  All right.  So, at the deposition, you
couldn’t tell me it was one particular time or
event that day, but today you’re sure it
started with the fourth tub and by the sixth
tub, you definitely knew you had a problem?

A.  Well, the day of the deposition, I was
extremely fearful of saying anything and a lot
of fear had to do with the whole workers’ comp
claim, because it wasn’t - it wasn’t my idea. 
I was asked to do it.  I was told to do it.  

Q.  Can you explain that?

A.  I was contacted by somebody, who said - at
the University, who said that I should tell
them about what I had been through, and so I
did.  And my boss told me to file the workers’
comp claim or his assistant did, and then, he
did as well....

Q.  Did anyone you work for, anyone who
supervised you ever threaten you or intimidate
you about filing a workers’ comp claim?

A.  No.  

According to the record, Dr. Crawley saw the

claimant on September 15, 2016: “Presents today with

complaints of chronic right shoulder pain for several

years.”  Physical examination showed “Normal range of

motion.  She exhibits tenderness....Independent
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visualization of right shoulder x-ray appears to be

normal.”  Dr. Crawley diagnosed “Right shoulder pain”

and “Bursitis.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s right shoulder was taken

on October 18, 2016 with the following impression: “1.

Full-thickness tear of the supraspinatus tendon at the

anterior footplate insertion.  2.  There are (sic)

severe fraying of the articular surface of the

supraspinatus and infraspinatus tendons.  3. 

Acromioclavicular joint arthrosis.”    

Dr. Swymn saw the claimant on February 27, 2017 and

reported, “Juliet is back today with right shoulder

pain.  She has attempted physical therapy.  She has

gotten an MR arthrogram since the last time I saw her. 

She is complaining of pain at night in the shoulder and

pain with overhead activity and difficulty with range of

motion.  She states that the left side is bothering her

some, but not near as bad as her right....MR arthrogram

was reviewed which does show an obvious full thickness

tear of the supraspinatus without significant

retraction.”  Dr. Swymn assessed “Right rotator cuff

tear....The plan will be for right arthroscopic rotator

cuff repair, subacromial decompression and all indicated
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procedures.”

The claimant testified that she underwent right

shoulder surgery on March 3, 2017.  Dr. Swymn noted on

March 27, 2017, “Juliet is 3 weeks out status post

arthroscopic rotator cuff repair and subacromial

decompression.  She is doing well.”

George Sabo testified that he had been the

claimant’s supervisor since July 2013.  The respondents’

attorney examined Mr. Sabo:

Q.  The purpose of the hearing today is an
incident on September 15, 2016.  

A.  Yes, I understand.

Q.  Okay.  And you are Ms. Morrow’s
supervisor.  I want to find out when is the
first time you had knowledge of that incident?

A.  I had an e-mail from her on April 24th,
2017....

Q.  Is April 24 of 2017 the first time that
you had any knowledge of her having a problem
with her shoulder?

A.  That’s the first time I have anything in
writing.  

Q.  Okay.  Had she talked to you before?

A.  I don’t recall a previous conversation....

Q.  Now, we’ve already heard testimony about a
claim being made on May 1st.  What is your
knowledge of the claim that led to it being
filed on May 1st?
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A.  Right.  May 1st, during the day, I
received a telephone call from Dr. Morrow
requesting that we assist her in filing a
workman’s compensation claim, so I agreed -
well, I spoke with her briefly about the
nature of the injury, the shoulder injury, and
then turned the matter over to the Assistant
Director for Fiscal Affairs and to the
Accounting Specialist, who then, proceeded to
contact the people at the University of
Arkansas Fayetteville campus, who handle the
workers’ compensation claims.  They opened up
a file.  They returned specific information to
us, including a contact, which - and I, then,
conveyed that information late in the
afternoon as soon as we received it to Dr.
Morrow, the name of a contact and a phone
number for her to call and gave the go ahead
that she was authorized to do that....

Q.  So, other than the April 24 e-mail from
Juliet Morrow requesting use of the pickup
truck, the state vehicle and her phone call to
you on May 1, what other knowledge did you
have about her having an injury to her right
shoulder?

A.  I don’t recall having any direct knowledge
other than that.  

The claimant signed a Form AR-N, Employee’s Notice

Of Injury, on May 2, 2017.  It was typed on the Accident

Information section of the Form AR-N that the Date of

Accident was September 15, 2016 at 3:00 p.m., and that

the claimant injured her “Shoulder(s)(Upper

Extremities).”  It was typed on the Form AR-N, “Juliet

stated that she has been having riht (sic) arm and

shoulder pain from back in 2003.  She did and does a lot
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of repetitive motion, lifting objects onto the tail gate

of the pickup truck.  She does lateral lifting.  She was

trying to help coworkers and over duing (sic) it.”    

Dr. Bobby A. Thompson reported on May 2, 2017:

55 year old female presents with c/o shoulder
pain.  Patient is here for discussion.  Based
on her history, she has had an overuse injury
involving the right shoulder.  This ultimately
led to her [seeing] an orthopedic physician. 
She developed a full tear of her supraspinatus
tendon and ultimately had to have surgery
March 3 of this year.  She works as an
archaeologist and has to lift on boxes to put
them in the back of trucks.  She has done this
for a long time which resulted in her rotator
cuff tear.  She is still in the process of
getting physical therapy and has had
tremendous results after surgery.  Since her
surgery, the origins of her injury [have] been
brought to light and her employer has allowed
her to file this under Worker’s Comp going
forward.  She would like to stay with her
current orthopedic since she has seen him
since 2012 for this injury.  She is getting
significant improvement out of her shoulder
and would not like to have to switch
orthopedic provider for any subsequent
treatment and followup....

Assessment: 1.  Unspecified rotator cuff tear
or rupture of right shoulder, not specified as
traumatic. 2.  Pain in right shoulder.  

Plan: 1.  Unspecified rotator cuff tear or
rupture of right shoulder, not specified as
traumatic.  Notes: Based on information
provided to me, her Worker’s Compensation
insurance will be covering her previous
overuse injury going forward.  She has been
seeing an orthopedic physician for this since
2012.  She has had flare-up of her injury as
recent as September of last year due to
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repetitious overuse lifting heavy boxes at
work.  This ultimately led to her having
rotator cuff surgery, March 3 of this year. 
She has done well since surgery and continues
to get outpatient PT.  She is having a very
uneventful recovery after surgery.  She would
like to continue to see the same orthopedic
physician under Worker’s Compensation.  I
believe this is a reasonable request and
believe she would benefit from maintaining
continuity with the physician that performed
her shoulder surgery.  We will see if we can
get approval for her to continue to see Dr.
Swymn under Worker’s Comp.  I do not need to
see her back in regard to this particular
shoulder injury unless she were to require
referral to an alternate specialist.

Dr. Swymn reported on June 19, 2017, “Juliet is

back today after her rotator cuff repair.  She does

state that this is a Workman’s Comp injury and she

states that Workman’s Comp is going to pay.  She did

tell me whenever we started this that her pain started

with an injury at work where she was lifting a water jug

into the back of a truck repetitively.  She is doing

really well and not having significant pain at this

point.”

The claimant signed a Form AR-C, Claim For

Compensation, on June 22, 2017.  It was written on the

Form AR-C regarding the cause of injury, “Right

shoulder.  Supraspinatus torn & infraspinatus frayed due

to lifting.”  The claimant asserted that the Date of
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Accident was September 15, 2016.    

A pre-hearing order was filed on September 25,

2017.  The claimant contended that she injured her right

shoulder “while lifting items in the course and scope of

her employment and that she is entitled to medical

benefits, TTD benefits and attorney fees.”  The parties

stipulated that the respondents controverted the claim. 

The respondents contended that “the claimant has had

longstanding problems with both of her shoulders for

which she has been treating prior to the date of the

alleged injury, and that the claimant cannot meet her

burden of proving that she sustained a compensable

specific incident injury to her right shoulder on

September 15, 2016.  The claimant underwent surgery on

her right shoulder on March 3, 2017 by Dr. Jeremy Swymn,

who has been treating her shoulders since at least 2012. 

The Respondent contends that in the event the claim is

found compensable, the Respondent is not liable for

benefits or for treatment the claimant had before she

reported an injury to her employer on May 1, 2017.  If

the claimant alleges to have sustained a gradual onset

injury, the Respondent raises the statute of limitations

defense to her claim.”  
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An administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on

the following issues: “Compensability (medical benefits

and indemnity benefits) and controverted attorney fees.” 

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on January 12, 2018.  The administrative law

judge found, among other things, that the claimant

proved she sustained an injury to her right shoulder on

September 15, 2016.  The respondents appeal to the Full

Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2012) provides,

in pertinent part:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... arising
out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by time
and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2012).  “Objective findings”

are those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).
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The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  On September 15, 2016, the claimant

sustained an injury to her right shoulder arising out of

and in the course of her employment that caused internal

harm to the body which required medical services,

supported by objective findings and was caused by a

specific incident and is identifiable by time and place

of occurrence.”  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

sustained a compensable injury to her right shoulder. 

The record indicates that the claimant has complained of

right shoulder pain since 2003.  The claimant’s personal

physician, Dr. Crawley, reported in December 2011 that

the claimant had “injured arms” while waterskiing the

previous July.  Dr. Crawley assessed “Shoulder pain.” 
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Dr. Stroope reported in January 2012 that the claimant

complained of “bilateral shoulder pain” after

waterskiing the previous summer.  An MRI of the

claimant’s right shoulder in February 2012 showed a

“partial thickness undersurface tear of the

supraspinatus tendon.”  Dr. Stroope reported that the

February 2012 MRI was “consistent with a partial

thickness rotator cuff tear.”  Dr. Stroope planned to

perform right shoulder surgery as of February 2012 but

the claimant did not undergo this recommended procedure. 

Dr. Swymn noted in March 2012 that the claimant

“has had bilateral shoulder pain for a long period of

time.”  Dr. Swymn assessed “Bilateral rotator cuff

bursitis with small partial thickness tearing on the

right.”  Three years later, in March 2015, Dr. Swymn

assessed “Small rotator cuff tear versus rotator cuff

bursitis.”  

The parties stipulated that the employment

relationship existed on September 15, 2016.  The

claimant contends that she sustained a compensable

injury to her right shoulder on that date.  When

deciding any issue, administrative law judges and the

Full Commission shall determine, on the basis of the
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record as a whole, whether the party having the burden

of proof on the issue has established it by a

preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

704(c)(2)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant has the burden of

proving by a preponderance of the evidence that she

sustained a compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2012).  The determination of the

credibility and weight to be given a witness’s testimony

is within the sole province of the Commission.  Murphy

v. Forsgren, Inc., 99 Ark. App. 223, 258 S.W.3d 794

(2007.  The Commission is not required to believe the

testimony of the claimant or any other witness but may

accept and translate into findings of fact only those

portions of the testimony it deems worthy of belief. 

Farmers Co-op v. Biles, 77 Ark. App. 1, 69 S.W.3d 899

(2002).  

The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant was not a credible witness.  The

record does not corroborate the claimant’s contention

that she injured her right shoulder at work on

September 15, 2016.  The claimant testified that she

felt a “strain....like a knife going into the bone”

while lifting a tub containing soil.  Yet the claimant
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treated with Dr. Crawley on September 15, 2016, and the

claimant did not inform Dr. Crawley that such an

incident had occurred.  Instead, Dr. Crawley noted that

the claimant had been suffering from “chronic right

shoulder pain for several years.”  Dr. Crawley did not

record a workplace incident.  The claimant returned to

Dr. Swymn for treatment beginning in February 2017, but

Dr. Swymn did not note that a workplace injury had

occurred in September 2016.  Dr. Swymn performed surgery

on March 3, 2017 but did not report that this treatment

was related to an incident occurring at work.  The

medical records did not corroborate the claimant’s

testimony, and there were no corroborating witnesses. 

The claimant’s supervisor, George Sabo, testified that

the claimant did not notify him of the alleged accident

until an e-mail transmitted April 24, 2017.  Dr. Sabo

testified, “I don’t recall having any direct knowledge

other than that.”  There is no probative evidence

corroborating the claimant’s assertion that she was

“fearful” of notifying the respondents that she had

sustained a work-related injury.  

Moreover, the claimant did not prove that she

sustained an injury to her right shoulder which was
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caused by a specific incident and was identifiable by

time and place of occurrence.  See Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).  The Full Commission

recognizes that the statute does not require, as a

prerequisite to compensability, that the claimant

identify the precise time and numerical date upon which

an accidental injury occurred.  Edens v. Superior Marble

& Glass, 346 Ark. 487, 58 S.W.3d 369 (2001).  Instead,

the statute only requires that the claimant prove that

the occurrence of the injury is capable of being

identified.  Id.  

The evidence in the present matter does not

demonstrate that there was a specific incident

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  The

claimant testified that she felt a knife-like pain in

her right arm while lifting a tub containing soil.  Yet

the claimant admitted that she previously agreed at a

deposition that there was “not one thing” she could

point to which allegedly caused an injury.  When the

claimant signed a Form AR-N on May 2, 2017, the Form AR-

N indicated that the alleged injury was the result of

“repetitive motion, lifting objects onto the tail gate

of the pick up truck.”  Dr. Thompson on May 2, 2017
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reported an alleged “overuse injury” but did not

describe a specific incident identifiable by time and

place of occurrence.  Dr. Thompson specifically noted,

“She has had flare-up of her injury as recent as

September of last year due to repetitious overuse

[emphasis supplied] lifting heavy boxes at work.”  Dr.

Swymn reported in June 2017 that the claimant was

allegedly injured while “lifting a water jug into the

back of a truck repetitively.”  Dr. Swymn did not

describe a specific incident which was identifiable by

time and place of occurrence.

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury.  The claimant did not prove that she

sustained an accidental injury causing internal or

external physical harm to her right shoulder which arose

out of and in the course of employment or which required

medical services.  In addition, the claimant did not

prove that she sustained an accidental injury which was

caused by a specific incident or was identifiable by

time and place of occurrence on September 15, 2016.  Nor

did the claimant prove that she sustained a compensable
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aggravation of a pre-existing condition.  See Ford v.

Chemipulp Process, Inc., 63 Ark. App. 260, 977 S.W.2d 5

(1998), citing Farmland Ins. Co. v. Dubois, 54 Ark. App.

141, 923 S.W.2d 883 (1996).  The Full Commission

therefore reverses the administrative law judge’s

opinion, and this claim is respectfully denied and

dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the record in this

claim, I dissent from the majority opinion finding that

the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable injury to her

right shoulder.

For the claimant to establish a compensable

injury as a result of a specific incident, the following

requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl.
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2002), must be established: (1) proof by a preponderance

of the evidence of an injury arising out of and in the

course of employment; (2) proof by a preponderance of

the evidence that the injury caused internal or external

physical harm to the body which required medical

services or resulted in disability or death; (3) medical

evidence supported by objective findings, as defined in

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing the

injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938

S.W.2d 876 (1997).

The evidence preponderates that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to her right shoulder. 

The claimant’s injury was an accidental injury caused by

a specific incident identifiable by time and place of

occurrence that arose out of and in the course of his

employment.  The claimant testified that on

September 15, 2016, while she was loading containers of

soil weighing between 30 and 40 pounds onto the bed of a

truck, she felt a pain between her elbow and right arm

that felt like a knife going into the bone.  According
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to the claimant, by the time she loaded the sixth

container, she was no longer able to lift her right arm. 

The claimant sought treatment from Dr. Michael Crawley

on the day of the accident with complaints of right

shoulder pain.

The claimant’s right shoulder injury required

medical services.  The claimant received medical

treatment in the form of prescription medication,

injections, physical therapy, and a rotator cuff repair

and decompression.  Also, there is medical evidence

supported by objective findings that the claimant

sustained a right shoulder injury.  The objective

finding of a full-thickness tear of the supraspinatus

tendon was revealed by MRI taken on October 18, 2016. 

It is undisputed that the claimant had pre-

existing problems with her right shoulder.  However, the

employer takes the employee as he finds him.  Conway

Convalescent Center v. Murphree, 266 Ark. 985, 585

S.W.2d 462 (Ark. App. 1979).  It is clear from the

medical records that the September 15, 2016 workplace

accident caused a new injury to the claimant’s right

shoulder.  Prior to the claimant’s workplace accident,

an MRI of the claimant’s right shoulder taken on
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February 1, 2012 only revealed a small partial tear to

the supraspinatus tendon.  An evaluation by Dr. Jeremy

Swymn on March 30, 2015, resulted in the continuing

diagnosis of a small rotator cuff tear.  However, as

noted above, the MRI taken after the workplace accident

showed a full-thickness tear of the supraspinatus

tendon.  The mechanism of injury described by the

claimant along with the objective findings in this case

support a finding that the claimant suffered a work

injury.

The majority indicated that the testimony of

the claimant lacked credibility; however, I found the

claimant to be a credible witness.  Although the

claimant’s deposition testimony differed from her

testimony at the hearing, the claimant explained that

she was afraid that filing a workers’ compensation claim

may cause problems with her employment.  This fear was

based on the reaction she received when she filed a

prior workers’ compensation claim.  I also note that the

respondent’s witness, Dr. George Sabo, who testified to

knowing the claimant for 20 years, stated that the

claimant is “honest and straight forward in all of her

dealing with me”.
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Therefore, based on the aforementioned, I find

that the claimant has established by a preponderance of

the evidence that she sustained a compensable right

shoulder injury by specific incident on September 15,

2016.

For the foregoing reasons, I dissent from the

majority opinion.

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


